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 General D. Fraser:  General Moorman, thanks.  It’s good to 
see you again.  This is an august crowd.  There are some folks 
up here in the front row I’m concerned about.  [Laughter].  But 
thanks for giving me the opportunity to come speak with you.  
What I want to speak about is obviously the Southern Command 
area of responsibility. 
 
 I want to talk to you really in a non-traditional way as we 
talk and think about the Air Force, and to color those comments, 
the way I’ll start it out with is from Latin America and the 
Caribbean, I don’t see a military threat to the United States.  
I really don’t see a conventional military threat state-on-state 
within the region.  So why do we need military engagement in 
Latin America, you might ask?  I’ll give you an indication of 
what that looks like and what we’re concerned about. 
 
 What I want to do is give you an idea of what the theater 
looks like, what we’re concerned about, and then give you also a 
non-traditional view of what support the Air Force can provide 
U.S. Southern command as you look at a theater where there’s not 
a conventional, especially a high end conventional concern. 
 
 Next slide. 
 
 General Mullner talked about what the region looks like 
from an AOR standpoint.  Just to let everybody know, I’m 
responsible for Latin America with the exception of Mexico.  
Mexico is part of U.S. Northern Command’s area of 
responsibility, as is Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands as 
well as the Bahamas.  Other than that, you see over the last 
decade that there are some very positive trends throughout Latin 
America.  They’ve weathered the recent economic downturn very 
well.  The capacity within the region continues to grow.  From a 
trade standpoint you can see all the benefits and things that 
have happened.   
 

A lot of these numbers, though, are really related to 
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countries in South America.  For example, Brazil has been able 
through some social programs, able to affect almost a quarter of 
their 200 million population to help raise their standard of 
living and help remove them from poverty. 

 
If you look at Chile, over the last 20 years they have 

decreased the poverty within the country from 40 percent around 
1990 to last year 11 percent.  That’s a pretty significant 
change as you look at the impact that that has in the region and 
the impact on their country. 

 
Peru is doing well.  Colombia is doing well.  Actually in 

Central America Panama is doing well and reflects a lot of these 
numbers.  But other countries in the region, specifically 
Central America, and I’ll show you some impacts of that here in 
a minute, are not doing as well. 

 
That said also, every country within the region has a 

democratically elected government.  That’s a significant point 
as well.  You see based on the chart there the support for 
democratically elected governments within the region. 

 
Next slide. 
 
But we have challenges.  I mentioned the improvement in 

poverty, but still one-third of the region lives below the 
poverty level.  That’s $2 a day.  And 13 percent live in extreme 
poverty, $1 a day.  That has significant social impacts. 

 
Violence, corruption are also endemic through different 

parts, and it varies country by country.  I think that’s 
important to say.  It’s not just one application throughout the 
region.  All those reflect on individual’s security and their 
opportunities, and that’s the real core to the challenges that 
we’re facing. 

 
There are some undemocratic tendencies.  As you know, the 

Assistant Secretary of State for the Western Hemisphere talked 
about the issue of an executive decree that the legislature 
actually granted President Chavez in Venezuela that gives him 
executive authority for 18 months.  That’s a pretty significant 
impact on democratic institutions.  There is also throughout the 
region, again depending on some of the countries, a very 
deliberate approach I will say to reduce the checks and balances 
within democratic societies and more centralize that power 
within the executive branch.   

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



SOUTHCOM Perspective  3 
 

 
That said, the AOAS and all the member states have 

committed to an Inter-American Democratic Charter and have all 
supported to maintain the democratic societies within the 
region. 

 
You see the extra regional actors, is what I’ll call them. 

There are varying degrees of what we’re talking about.  In most 
cases Europe and the United States, North America used to be the 
key organizations and countries that engaged within Latin 
America.  The Soviet Union at some points throughout the 
timeframe, especially as you look at Cuba, was very much 
engaged.  Those dynamics are changing.  

 
China, trade has grown pretty dramatically.  In fact Brazil 

now the leading economic trade partner with Brazil is China, not 
the United States.  They’ve grown, last year they had $147 
billion worth of trade within the region and that continues to 
grow.  Much like every other part of the world looking to China 
on how to grow.  In 2008 Korea had $47 billion worth of 
engagement within the region.  The European Union is completing 
Free Trade Agreements with Central America.  They’ve completed 
one with Chile.  They’re also working similar agreements within 
the Caribbean.  There’s a lot of international trade that’s all 
focused within Latin America but throughout as well.  Then Iran 
also is very engaged, really trying to support their political 
views throughout the world, as well as they’ve had a pretty 
active program.  Not only putting in cultural centers but 
they’ve doubled the number of embassies within the region over 
the last five years. 

 
All that speaks to this is a region that traditionally from 

us within the United States, we’ve considered one that was 
really very much culturally, economically, linked to the United 
States, and it was an area that we didn’t really need to be as 
concerned about as maybe other regions because they were further 
apart and we had that great linkage.  In the globalized world in 
which we live today, that’s no longer the case.  We need to be 
willing to compete for those relationships in the same manner in 
Latin America that we’re competing in the rest of the world. 

 
There are some violent extremist organizations resident 

within the region, specifically Hezbollah and Hamas.  No 
operational connections that we see right now.  We continue to 
monitor that.  The real connection for those organizations is 
really financial support through illegal activity within Latin 
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America that they then send that money back to parent 
organizations within the Middle East. 

 
The last two concerns are the ones that really I focus on 

and am most concerned about on a routine basis.  I’ll talk about 
those in the next couple of slides. 

 
Next. 
 
I talked really deliberately about this last year and this 

is the response to Haiti.  I’m not going to go through a lot of 
these things.  We talked about it last year.   

 
Responding to natural disasters, because the region is 

prone to natural disasters is an ongoing requirement, and our 
ability to respond quickly and effectively remains a real time 
issue.  You see the results of the support into Haiti.  Twenty-
six hours, as you look at the first SAL, operating the airport 
within 28 minutes after they arrived, and that’s significant.  
If you look at the CRG, they came in and essentially took that 
airport and changed it from an airfield that operated 12 to 15 
flights a day to an operation that handled 140 flights a day, 
fixed wing; and 200 flights a day rotary wing.  That’s a pretty 
significant impact as you look at the capabilities of the 
airport. 

 
You see the numbers of AMSITS that were recovered.  You 

look at the traffic management system.  As you look at a 
constrained pipe and the ability to manage the air traffic going 
in and out and schedule that is a significant effort when you 
consider all the donors that are going to come from around the 
world whenever there is a crisis. 

 
Then the first use of the Predator in a humanitarian 

assistance/disaster relief perspective.  That will also remain 
an ongoing consideration for us.  We rely very heavily on the 
Air Force and the capabilities that the Air Force brings to 
respond in those instances. 

 
Next slide. 
 
Here’s my real concern.  If there’s not a military concern 

out there, what’s the concern?  It’s transnational criminals.  
It’s illicit trafficking.  

 
One real number that sticks out for me on that slide is the 
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one at the top and that’s $394 billion.  That’s the global 
enterprise for one year.  That’s their capacity.  That’s pretty 
significant. 

 
The chart really speaks to cocaine.  You see what that 

looks like from an enterprise standpoint, and it’s actually 
becoming a global issue.  Cocaine is produced in the northern 
part of South America.  It flows up through the Central America 
isthmus, through Mexico into the United States.  Roughly 1200 to 
1500 metric tons of cocaine are produced a year.  About 70 
percent of that comes into the United States.  The rest of it’s 
going towards Europe and the numbers are changing. 

 
Today in the United States a kilo of cocaine is worth about 

$20,000 to $40,000 -- $20,000 to $40,000 a kilo.  In Europe 
that’s $60,000 to $80,000.  In the Middle East it’s $120,000 to 
$140,000 per kilo.  So you see the economics that are changing. 

 
You can also see that where ten years ago the traffic was 

primarily coming towards the United States, now it’s going out 
through other parts of South America towards Africa as well as 
Europe and the Middle East.  So this is becoming much more of an 
international problem for all of us, and it’s something we need 
to continue to pay attention to. 

 
The United States has been supporting Colombia for the last 

ten years.  Almost $8 billion of support into the government of 
Colombia as they’ve fought not only a terrorist organization, 
the FARC, but also the traffickers to reduce that, and they’ve 
been pretty successful.  Ten years ago where you see on the left 
hand side, the lower left hand side, that tray or the air tracks 
coming out of Venezuela, you would have seen those all coming 
out of Colombia.  But through significant efforts of an airspace 
denial program they’ve had a significant impact and you can see 
what’s happened with the traffickers, they’ve shifted. 

 
In the maritime environment you’ll see something very 

similar to that.  I’ll show you a slide here next that will give 
you an idea as we look at Central America. 

 
Next slide. 
 
Here’s the routes as they currently look associated with 

Central America.  [GOFAS] along the eastern shore of Central 
America from Colombia up to Honduras.  [GOFAS] along the coast 
lines through Panama and Costa Rica, and then they come on land.  
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Once those drugs come on land, and that’s where the circles are, 
where the drugs will first touch land, then they stay on the 
isthmus and they come up through Mexico into the United States. 

 
Various means of conducting that activity.  The one that’s 

changing, and to just show you how adaptive the traffickers are, 
today 50 percent of the drugs are transited through the maritime 
environment on [GOFAS].  About three or four years ago they 
started changing that, and you see that little depiction right 
here, that’s a vessel we call a semi-submersible vessel, built 
in the jungles of western Colombia, Ecuador.  It can be 100 feet 
long, fiberglass, wood, a crew of four, can carry 10 metric tons 
of cocaine.  It has a range of 5,000 miles. It’s very difficult 
to see.  We’ve seen a decline in those assets, but six months 
ago Ecuador captured a fully submersible vessel.  Last weekend 
Colombia captured another fully submersible vessel.  
Sophisticated enough that they had periscopes.  They can run 
both on electric and diesel power.  They have a periscope with 
an exhaust system and an intake system.  Again, very very 
difficult to find and can carry about the same amount of drugs.  
That’s a pretty significant threat as you look at the capacity 
and their ability to move.  The effect on the region is what you 
see there on the right hand side. 

 
Homicide rates are increasing.  In Panama in the last year 

and a half the homicide rate has grown 100 percent.  That’s 
pretty significant in a very short amount of time.  It strains 
democracies, really puts an impact on private security and law 
enforcement as well as military. 

 
In Guatemala today there are 15,000 soldiers.  There are 

100,000 private security.  That makes a pretty significant 
impact. 

 
Next slide. 
 
How does that translate?  We’ve become very familiar with 

Iraq and Afghanistan.  If you put the violent deaths or 
homicides on a normalized basis and put it on a 100,000 person 
basis, you see a comparison of what that looks like.  We think 
the violence is pretty big in Iraq and Afghanistan, primarily 
because we hear about it a lot.  But look at the rates in El 
Salvador, in Honduras, in Guatemala, in Central America.  If you 
look in the northern part of Central America, it’s significant 
the violence and the instability that those citizens are living 
with on a daily basis.  That’s the concern, because the 
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traffickers are moving south, the criminal organizations are 
moving south, and they’re impacting the ability to govern 
throughout that region.  We have to do something about that 
because it’s much closer to our shores than is Afghanistan and 
Iraq. 

 
Next slide. 
 
So what are we doing about that from a Southern Command 

standpoint?  I’ll talk to you very specifically about the Air 
Force portion of that.  It’s the traditional tools that we have 
for security cooperation.  You can see in the upper left hand 
corner the support we gave for disaster relief within Haiti.  
Those are recurring themes throughout the region, the need to 
respond to floods, volcanoes, earthquakes, hurricanes. 

 
Combined training.  You see from medical readiness 

training, dental readiness training.  It supports training of 
our personnel to work in remote places, but really provides a 
great benefit to people who routinely don’t see medical care. 

 
Exercises.  This Panamax is an exercise we hold annually.  

Multinational forum.  Eighteen nations last year.  Really 
focused on the defense of the Panama Canal.  Supporting the 
government of Panama and working to the defense of the Panama 
Canal.  A significant effort there. 

 
We’ve talked a lot about counter-narcotics, and I’m going 

to come back and talk in the next slides about that. 
 
Exchanges.  The regional affairs as well as the political 

military affairs programs are very important and critically 
important to sustaining our relations within the region.  Not 
only from language skills but cultural skills.  I ask for your 
continued support for those programs. 

 
Then you see the institutions that are supported here 

within the U.S..  Again, very culturally significant.  I’ve had 
the Chief of Defense in one of the countries down there come and 
ask me for more support to get his people to attend courses in 
the United States because he did that when he was a young 
lieutenant and it made a significant impact on him. He wants to 
make sure that his people get the same benefit.  That’s a 
significant support for us, working throughout the region. 

 
I’ll just give you one other example of that.  A personal 
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one.  There’s actually a member of this audience today, not from 
this region, but from Japan.  His English is a lot better than 
my Japanese, but in a program that we had 25 years ago he and I 
formed a relationship.  That relationship has endured for that 
amount of time.  And you only get that through training 
programs, through education programs, through cultural 
understanding, through language training.  So please help us to 
continue to support those programs. 

 
But you see the problem and the magnitude of the problem, 

you see where we’re focused.  My argument is, and this is a 
personal view, my argument is we have a very good system that 
supports our ability to work with peers or near peer partners in 
capability.  We understand how to do that, we understand how to 
work that into the system.  But if you look at that chart of 
where the violence is and where the problems are, it’s not in 
countries that can afford high end equipment.  It’s in countries 
that can only afford low end equipment.  It’s in countries that 
need high reliability, low cost systems that can connect with 
higher end systems.  Let me give you an example of what I’m 
talking about. 

 
Next. 
 
This is the capability, the capacity of the Chilean Air 

Force.  I had a chance about a year ago to fly in the back seat 
of one of their F-16s.  It’s just like flying in the back seat 
of a U.S. F-16.  The training is that good.  The comparison is 
that good.  The capability is that good.  You see the variety of 
capability they have, and a lot of those are small fleets.  Our 
system on a normal basis has difficulty in supporting small 
fleet sizes in other countries.  We want them to work through a 
long acquisition program and parts program to support them, and 
it’s hard to predict what’s going to fail next when you’re 
working small fleet programs. 

 
Next chart. 
 
The real issue for me, though, is look at the capacity of 

this air force.  There are a thousand people in that air force.  
About 90 percent of their costs are associated with personnel.  
So the ability to afford high end capability, to maintain it, to 
operate it just isn’t there.  Yet we need to build their 
capacity so that our forces aren’t the ones who have to come in 
and support their activities within their countries. 
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What I’m looking for as you look at light attack, you look 
at light ISR, because everybody needs information, and you look 
at light mobility.  My stress for the region within Latin 
America is it’s really lift and ISR are the key factors. 

 
The MC-12, the Liberty program is a great one from my 

standpoint to leverage that and bring capacity into the region, 
but we’ve got to figure out how to do that.  We’ve got to figure 
out how to support that. 

 
I would argue also that I could use from the Air Force a 

similar capability within light lift and light attack to where 
there is not the expense on the capacities of our partners.  We 
bear that expense, we understand how to do it, we integrate them 
into our capacity.  It does two things for us.  One, it enables 
us to empower them to take care of their security needs, but it 
also provides us a great partner when there’s a situation that 
we’re going to need assistance someplace else because we know 
how to operate with one another.  That’s the great benefit of 
working these programs.  There’s not big money there, I 
understand that.  But we need that technological support, that 
acquisition support into these programs because my concern is 
that’s where our troubles are going to be in the future and we 
need to support our partners in doing that. 

 
Next slide. 
 
Overall it’s a great place to work.  The people of Latin 

America are warm, engaging, wonderful people.  There are a lot 
of issues and challenges down there.  The Air Force provides us 
with great capability to support our partners there.  And with 
just a little bit of changing within that from an acquisition 
standpoint, from the systems that we’re using to support, it 
will remain a very enduring relationship. 

 
To put one fine point on that.  Today, 15 percent of the 

population of the United States has Hispanic heritage.  By 2050, 
a quarter of the population of the United States will have 
Hispanic heritage.  We are going to be looking and we need to be 
looking to Latin America.  So I look for your continued support 
and engagement. 

 
Thank you very much.  I’d be happy to answer your 

questions. 
 
[Applause]. 
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 Moderator:  Doug, unfortunately we only have time for one 
or two questions so I’ll bury the softballs and keep the 
hardballs here. 
 

General D. Fraser:  Good. 
 
Moderator:  Do you have any concerns that there’s an Egypt-

like situation forming anywhere in your AOR? 
 
General D. Fraser:  Today, no I don’t.  We’ve been watching 

that situation.  In most cases there’s a lot of good media 
coordination anyway.  Cell phone connectivity is really the way 
a lot of the region connects anyway.  It varies location by 
location.  So overall right now I’m not seeing any indications 
of a concern. 

 
Moderator:  Several questions here on the status of your 

combined AOC with NORTHCOM.  What’s the status of that activity? 
 
General D. Fraser:  It’s a work in progress.  I’d ask my 

counterpart, General Fraser -- the other guy -- to answer that 
question because he’s the guy who supports me in both those 
commands.  That’s a work in progress from my standpoint.  The 
Air Force can choose to organize the way the Air Force wants to 
do that.  I just want to make sure you’re prepared and the Air 
Force is prepared to meet my mission requirements.  As long as 
the Air Force can step up and do that, I’m happy. 

 
Moderator:  Do you see a path for improving our 

relationship with Venezuela in the near term? 
 
General D. Fraser:  In the near term, no.  And that is not 

on our part.  That is on the part of Venezuela.  We continue to 
look and invite Venezuela to forums, for conferences, for 
education.  In fact there’s an organization in Key West called 
Joint Interagency Task Force South which manages the counter-
drug activity for interagency.  They have a liaison seat there.  
They have chosen since 2005 not to fill that.  So it is 
Venezuela’s choice not to engage with us.  We are still looking 
to engage with them. 

 
Moderator:  On behalf of the AFA and the audience I’d like 

to thank you for the great presentation. 
 
General D. Fraser:  That’s very much.  It’s good to see you 
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